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AGM 04/2022
	Minutes of the 109th Annual General Meeting of Napo

held in person at Newcastle Civic Centre and online 

14th - 16th October 2021



THURSDAY 14TH OCTOBER 
1. WELCOME AND QUORUM 

It was confirmed that the meeting was quorate and over 150 members registered and shown as being in attendance at the event. (At 14.27hrs).
2. 
CHAIR’S ADDRESS TO CONFERENCE
Katie Lomas, National Chair, addressed conference. 
3.
INTRODUCTION TO MONITORS
In agreement with the Lead Monitor, the Chair gave an introduction to the role of the Monitors during the course of Conference.

4. 
INTRODUCTION TO STEERING COMMITTEE
The Chair of Steering Committee, Jeanne Peall, gave an introduction to the role of Steering Committee during the course of Conference.

5.
MINUTE’S SILENCE
Conference observed a minute’s silence in remembrance of colleagues who had passed away during the previous year.

6.
MINUTES OF 2020 AGM
The Minutes (AGM 04/2021) were adopted.

7.
NOTIFICATION OF ELECTION OF OFFICERS
Katie Lomas continues a second term as Chair; Ikki Bhogal and Siobhan Foreman continue a second term as Vice-Chairs (Probation); Ben Cockburn begins a first term as Vice-Chair (Probation); Nicola Taylor-Ebong begins a second term as Vice-Chair (Cafcass); and Carole Doherty begins a first term as Vice-Chair (Finance).
8.
ADDRESS TO CONFERENCE
Rt Hon Kit Malthouse MP,  Probation and Reducing Reoffending Minister.
9.
FINANCE REPORT (AGM 05/2021)

Keith Stokeld, Vice-Chair (Finance), introduced the Finance report. Questions were put and responded to on:
· An update on Napo’s new premises: what they cost; whether there was enough money gained from the sale of Chivalry Road to complete the purchase; and if there is any money left from the sale? 
· The fall in reserves from £2,176,716 in 2019 to £1,726,605 in 2020 and the continued reminder of the need to set a balanced budget.

· The continued delay in delivery of the new database; whether the company that has been contracted to deliver it has Napo’s confidence; and if there is any scope for compensation for the additional costs borne by Napo of £36, 755.71 due to a failure of honouring the contract? 

· The overall deficit for the 2020 financial year was £341,755, which was better by £59,171 on the preceding year. It was noted that we are moving in the right direction, but we just need to move more quickly to zero deficit.

· The 2020 AGM went over budget by £14,553; was this due to the virtual nature of the event? Were any losses were incurred due to the change of format and, if so, whether there could have been insurance or other mechanism to retrieve costs in due to Covid 19?

· The payment of £308,110 capital gains tax to HMRC in respect of the profit on the sale of Chivalry Road office and whether this  could have been avoided if we bought new premises within a certain time period?

· The meaning of ‘Surplus/Deficit on revaluation of investments.’
· The Tangible fixed assets Freehold land and buildings of £ 770,423 I did this represent the current value of the new Napo office? 
The Vice-Chair (Finance) report was approved.
The appointment of Sturgess Hutchinson (Leicester) Limited as auditors for the financial year 2021 was approved.
10. 
EDRIDGE FUND ACCOUNTS & ANNUAL REPORT
Peter Rowe presented the Edridge Accounts and Annual Report on behalf of Edridge Chair Alan Goode, who could not be present.  Particular mention was made of the retirement of David Cox from his role in the fund and thanks were offered for his long and valued service. The Accounts and Annual report   were approved. 

11.
ADDRESS TO CONFERENCE

Liz Saville Roberts MP, Co-Chair of the Justice Unions Parliamentary Committee.

12.
NEGOTIATING - PROBATION COMMITTEE: Probation Pay
 
As a composite of motions 19 and 20, it was proposed by Pete Nowell (South Yorkshire Branch) and seconded by John Ennis (Thames Valley Branch) that:

“This AGM notes that it is more than a decade, apart from two years, that staff in the Probation Service have had to endure a pay freeze, causing cuts in their wages and terms and conditions. Despite being hailed as keyworkers during the pandemic, Probation staff have not had adequate reward and recognition for their efforts during this difficult period and there seems that no decent pay increase of note will be forthcoming in the near future. 

AGM therefore agrees to join with other keyworkers in the TUC campaign for decent pay and secure work for keyworkers.

In the event that there is no meaningful progress in negotiations by 31st December 2021 around the 3-year joint union pay claim submitted on 7 May 2021, Napo's Officers and Officials will launch a pay campaign which includes taking industrial action up to and including strike action.”

This motion was CARRIED.
13
CAMPAIGNING NETWORK MOTION: An independent unified probation service in the public Sector

As a composite of motions 7 and 8, it was proposed by John Ennis (Thames Valley Branch) and seconded by Chris Hignett (London Branch - and Campaigning Network) that:

“AGM welcomes the unification of our Probation Service, as a step in the right direction.  While substantial success has been achieved around the recreation of a unified service, other aspects of Napo policy have made less progress. The Service remains enmeshed in the civil and prison services. Nor has there been a concerted effort to debate the propriety of the Service continuing to allow itself to be described as a Criminal Justice Agency that prevents reoffending when the evidential basis for this claim is so slender.  Napo agrees to campaign for the Probation Service to become a local community-based organisation free from civil service control, accountable within the structure of local communities and in the public sector.  

Napo resolves therefore to redouble its efforts to campaign for the Service to:

· be devolved to local regions and Wales;

· be free from Civil Service control;
· examine critically its crime prevention role;

· strengthen its claim to be an agency of social justice as proposed for Wales by Mark Drakeford, built around a reinstated probation order.”.

This motion was carried
 
14.
NEC MOTION: Staffing Levels

On behalf of London Branch, it was proposed by Pat Johnson and seconded by Beverley Smith that:

“This AGM notes there are increasing pressures being put on staff which have become untenable making staff retention impossible.
In some areas staff numbers are so low it has led to some Probation Delivery Areas being designated as HMPPS ‘Red Sites’ and others hovering close to the Red Site criteria. 

Although emergency delivery measures and contingency plans have been discussed they have been slow to be put in place leaving staff in understaffed areas overworked, stressed out and feeling overwhelmed and under protected.
This AGM believes that there need to be clear processes in place that are activated whenever an area becomes a Red Site.  These should include measures to protect overworked staff from the Serious Further Offence ‘early look’ and ‘review’ processes, by clearly stating where Corporate Responsibility would apply.

This AGM urgently requests our National Officers and Officials to take immediate action to protect our staff through any and all means available including industrial action.”

This motion was carried.
FRIDAY 15TH OCTOBER
15.
QUORUM

It was confirmed there was a quorum.

16.
MONITORS’ REPORT

Lead Monitor, Humayun Shouib, gave the Monitors’ Report.
17.
ANNUAL REPORT AND ACCOUNTABILITY SLOT

The General Secretary, Ian Lawrence, introduced and presented the Annual Report 2020/21.

18.
PROBATION JOURNAL REPORT
Emma Cluley, Managing Editor of the Probation Journal, presented the report on behalf of the Probation Journal Board.

19.
ADDRESS TO CONFERENCE

Frances Crook, Chief Executive Officer of the Howards League for Prison Reform

Napo National Chair, Katie Lomas, presented Frances with Honorary Life Membership of Napo.

20.
PROFESSIONAL SESSION ONE

Panel debate on: “Domestic Abuse and the Family Courts- a year on from the 'The Harm Report'”: with speakers: Jenny Birchall, Women’s Aid; Jack Harrison, Family Law Barriseter; and Natalie Wyatt, Cafcass.
21. PROFESSIONAL SESSION TWO
Panel debate on “The impact Racial Trauma on Probation and the Family Courts” with speakers Trevor Hercules, Author; Alison Lowe, West Yorkshire Deputy Mayor - Police and Crime; Justin Russell, HM Chief Inspector of Probation; Delphine Duff-Butler, Criminal Justice Consultant.
22.
LAUNCH OF NAPO’S ANTI RACISM STATEMENT AND RACE ACTION PLAN 
Ranjit Singh, Assistant General Secretary, presented the Napo Race Action Plan and revised Anti-Racist Statement to AGM.

23. 
MINUTES SILENCE

AGM held a minute’s silent reflexion to mark the murder of MP David Amess at his constituency surgery earlier that day.

24.
CONFERENCE ADDRESS

Lyn Brown MP, Shadow Justice Secretary.

25. 
NOTICE OF EMERGENCY MOTION 
Conference voted on whether the notice of emergency motion EMA on ‘A necessary investigation into misogyny and sexism in the Probation Service’ should be considered as an emergency motion to be included in conference business. The vote to hear the emergency motion was carried.

26.
RETURN TO ANNUAL REPORT AND ACCOUNTABILITY SLOT
Questions were put and responded to on:

· The Retired Members’ Network and what steps have been taken to involve and support retired members.

· Building the Union - the immediate priorities for working with Branches to step up Napo’s organising and membership recruitment strategy.
· Following the successful campaign to reverse the privatisation of Probation - what are the next campaigning priorities for Napo?

· Immediate priorities for working with Branches to step up Napo’s organising and membership recruitment strategy so we have a confident approach going forward to increase our membership.
· Shout out UK - an update on our investment in Shout Out UK. How has the investment benefitted NAPO and has this involvement now ended?
· Reporting of the names of members of Networks in the Annual Report.
· NBN - Napo Black Network
· National Reps. Ranjit Singh, Assistant General Secretary, clarified an item in the report relating to the National Reps. Both Megan Elliott and Jeremy Cameron, who had stood down as reps in the previous year for different reasons. They were thanked for the work they had done on behalf of Napo members.
 The Annual Report including the 2020 accounts, was adopted.

27.
CHANGEOVER OF OFFICERS
Ian Lawrence, General Secretary welcomed Ben Cockburn (Northumbria Branch) to the officers’ group as National Vice-Chair Probation, and Carole Doherty to the position of Vice-Chair Finance. He also made a speech of thanks to Keith Stokeld, who was stepping down as Vice-Chair Finance after many years’ service and to  Jay Barlow, who had stepped down as Vice-Chair Cafcass in the previous year.
28.
ADDRESS TO CONFERENCE
Jim Barton, Executive Director Probation Reform Programme, speaking in place of Jo Farrar CEO HMPPS.
29.
CHALLENGE TO CHAIR’S RULING UNDER SECTION 3A OF THE CONSTITUTION

The Chair’s ruling to take no further questions at this point was challenged by 4 members. Following a vote the challenge fell.

30.
PROFESSIONAL AND TRAINING NETWORK MOTION: Core Probation learning must be delivered by experienced Probation staff.
On behalf of Western Branch it was proposed by Simon Clarke seconded by Anne King:

“This AGM understands that the National Training Team, now part of MoJ Learning and Development, has adopted a policy of recruiting National Trainers who do not have, as a minimum, probation qualifications or experience. 

National Trainers, now referred to as Learner Coach or Facilitator, deliver core learning to PQiP learners and other new entrants, as well as continuous professional development to experienced practitioners. However, recently recruited trainers include those with no previous experience of working in the Criminal Justice System. This means that core skills in engagement, interviewing, and even risk assessment, are now being delivered by those who have never set foot in a probation office or sat opposite a person on probation. 

We understand this is not done in error and further recruitment will use the same job descriptions. 

This AGM believes that allowing inexperienced and unqualified staff to teach inexperienced and unqualified colleagues can only erode their learning opportunity and impact on their preparedness for the role. Our new colleagues deserve better; our professional integrity deserves better. 
This AGM calls for Napo to organise and campaign to ensure that only those who are appropriately qualified, probation trained and experienced are employed as National Trainers.”
This motion was carried.
31.
TRADE UNION ORGANISATION NETWORK: Relaunch of Target 10K Members’ Campaign

On behalf of the Trade Union Organisation Network it was proposed by Marion Kockelbergh (The Mercia Branch) and second by Natalie Dimbleby (The Mercia Branch) that:

“This AGM is going to revive the Target 10K members’ campaign we launched a decade ago to bring Napo’s membership up to 10K.

Following the disastrous Transforming Rehabilitation (TR) reforms in Probation in 2014 in England and Wales, we lost a lot of members as the result of an extra political attack on our union because we stood up to TR, through the withdrawal of Check-Off for these members, i.e. being able to pay union subscriptions directly via salary deduction. 

Workloads, already high, soared even more since, not just in Probation but also in Cafcass, resulting in many members deciding to leave both Services when they were able to.

We can turn this around following our victory over TR and this AGM is instructing TUO Network to develop a campaign in order to revive and work towards achieving the 10K Membership. TUO should keep the NEC informed at every meeting and report back to the next AGM with an update.”
SATURDAY 16TH OCTOBER
32.
QUORUM

It was confirmed there was a quorum.

33.
MONITORS’ REPORT

Monitor Darren Kiggins, gave the Monitors’ Report.
34. 
NOTICE OF EMERGENCY MOTION 

Conference voted on whether the notice of emergency motion EMB on ‘Napo, Covid and Health and Safety’ should be considered as an emergency motion to be included in conference business. The vote to hear the emergency motion was carried.
35.
NOTICE OF EMERGENCY MOTION

Conference voted on whether the notice of emergency motion EMC on ‘Action on Probation Pay Now’ should be considered as an emergency motion to be included in conference business. The vote to hear the emergency motion was carried.
36.
EQUAL RIGHTS COMMITTEE MOTION: Anti-discriminatory Practice
On behalf of Thames Valley Branch, John Ennis proposed and Robbie Bourget seconded that: 

“This AGM notes with concern the conclusion of the HMPPS thematic inspection of Race equality in Probation the experience of black and minority ethnic Probation clients and staff. The conclusions of the thematic inspection were that there was little evidence around sensitivity of ethnicity, culture and religion, that good practice was hard to and find Transforming Rehabilitation hindered services for Black, Asian and minority ethnic Clients.

Therefore, this AGM agrees:

· recruitment is completed on a local basis to ensure probation staff reflect the diversity of local communities served supported by positive action programmes where appropriate;
· widespread and systematic monitoring of all reports is put in place and the gatekeeping of reports for diversity, previously successful in the Probation Service is prioritised with time allotted within the workload management tool;
· that David Lammy MP is invited to scrutinise the Probation Service and further make recommendations on his review of the criminal justice system in 2017.

Napo and the Probation Service had a proud history of anti-discriminatory practice and it is now time to insist that we return to those values and that all staff share and put in place the values of cultural, religious and ethnic sensitivity and understanding.”

This motion was carried.
37.
HEALTH AND SAFETY NETWORK MOTION: Sickness Absence

On behalf of Staffordshire West Midlands Branch, Keith Stokeld asked that a member of another branch be permitted to second this motion. This was put to conference and carried.
On behalf of Staffordshire West Midlands Branch, Keith Stokeld proposed and Marion Kockelbergh (The Mercia Branch) seconded that:

“Since 2017 Probation staff have been subject to an Absence Management Policy that was designed to achieve HMPPS expectations around absenteeism in line with civil service policy. It was introduced to “promote health and wellbeing in the workplace in a proactive way.”

The guidance for managers outlines how the Policy should be applied with discretion taking account of an employee’s circumstances and consider avoiding written warnings in such cases where sickness is uncharacteristic.

The experience of the pandemic has highlighted the impact on mental health and wellbeing of staff in coping with restrictions, working patterns, home working and achieving a work-life balance that has exposed the shortcomings of the Policy. 

This AGM calls for the production by HMPPS of meaningful absence data by LDUs and the sanctions applied along with figures around the application of discretion used.  Along side this, a survey should be commissioned to establish the impact of the application of the Policy on members’ wellbeing including the element of pressure to work while ill.  This information should be used to call for changes to the policy that, through its universal application,is oppressive and discriminatory when it come to promoting the wellbeing of staff.”

This motion was carried.
38.
NEGOTIATING COMMITTEE - CAFCASS MOTION: Stop Working Extra Hours for Nothing.
On behalf of Negotiating Committee Cafcass, Nicky Kenny proposed and Ruth Fields seconded that:

“A recent Napo survey of members in Cafcass found that 88% of staff had worked extra hours in the last 4 weeks that they had not been able to take back. 

This AGM requests that Napo Officers and Officials continue to engage with senior Cafcass management and, in the event that satisfactory solutions to this intolerable situation are not agreed, members should be consulted regarding engaging in industrial action.” 

39
EMERGENCY MOTION 1: A necessary investigation into misogyny and sexism in the Probation Service

Su McConnell (Napo Cymru Branch) proposed and Helen Banner (Napo Cymru Branch) seconded that:

“This AGM notes that following the sentencing on 30 9 21 of a serving Police Officer for the abduction, rape and murder of Sarah Everard, there has been a real heightening of awareness of institutionalised sexism and misogyny in the Police Service.

Given this, AGM believes it is now time to launch an investigation of our own, as a matter of urgency, into embedded misogyny and sexism within probation systems and processes. This includes systems underpinning the weighting and assessment of cases involving domestic abuse and Intimate Partner Violence.

This AGM instructs Equal Rights Committee and Campaigning Network to launch a campaign to investigate, gather evidence and expose sexism and misogyny in the Probation Service. An interim report should be presented to the first NEC after conference with a view to a future publicised demand for an inquiry into the Probation Service in relation to these issues.”
This motion was carried.
40
NEGOTIATING - PROBATION - COMMITTEE MOTION. Workloads

On behalf of South Yorkshire Branch, Sally Penney proposed and Pete Nowell second that:

“This AGM is concerned that Probation Service members from all grades are reporting feeling burned out and unable to cope with the ever increasing and unreasonable demands put upon them. We seem to have a workload measurement tool that is not fit for purpose, with many new tasks and onerous processes not being accounted for. Not only that, the tool neglects many members such as admin, SPOs, AP staff and those facilitating unpaid work or delivering programmes. 

This AGM therefore instructs Napo to insist on openness and transparency from the employer regarding the formula for determining establishment figures. Furthermore, this AGM requests that Napo national Officers and Officials use this information to push for proper measurement and management of workloads for all members.

If no progress is made by 31st December 2021, this AGM requests that Napo registers a workloads dispute with our employer.”

This motion was carried.
41.
ADDRESS TO CONFERENCE

Dame Vera Baird, Victims’ Commisioner

42.
PROFESSIONAL AND TRAINING NETWORK MOTION: Save Our Specialisms

On behalf of London Branch, Chris Morris proposed and Martha Sakulku seconded that:

“This AGM is concerned that the end state model of the Structured Interventions Model subsumes Divisional Sexual Offending Units (DSOUs) into a generic Interventions Team with the intention that facilitators will deliver a variety of offending programmes across the board. 

Dilution of roles in relation to multitasking across programme delivery could risk burnout: multitasking is known to increase stress and susceptibility to errors. Specialist knowledge increases resilience and enables staff to deliver continuously to a high standard.

DSOUs have a significant amount of expertise in working with men who have sexually offended and it is our belief that the proposed model will significantly dilute the expertise and support that DSOUs provide to the Probation Delivery Units (PDU), particularly in relation to consultation around risk assessment, risk management and delivery of training/consultancy.  

This AGM requests that Napo negotiators make the strongest representations in relation to the importance of maintaining the current structure, roles and pay grades of the DSOUs within the new Interventions model and emphasise the likely risks associated with the potential dilution of the DSOU service currently provided to the PDUs, should the proposed end state model be adopted.”

This motion was carried.

43:
EMERGENCY MOTION 2: Napo, Covid and Health and Safety
Paul Allott (London Branch) proposed and Peter Halsall (London Branch) second that:
“It was announced at the NEC meeting of 08/09/21 that the post of Napo H&S Official was not being renewed. This has left Napo without a named, qualified H&S lead.

With the pandemic ongoing and the Probation and Family Court employers rushing to return to ‘normal’ working practices, it has never been more important to have a strong lead in place to support local H&S and Covid reps.

This AGM calls on Napo to:

· put a named, qualified H&S lead in place as a matter of urgency to lead on Covid safety awareness and campaigning so that the highest standard of safe practice can be achieved in the workplace;
· reinstate regular H&S meetings for Covid reps so Napo can network and provide a united front across the Union.”

This motion was carried.
44
CAMPAIGNING NETWORK MOTION: Reverse the Government’s proposed expansion of prison places for women
As a composite of motions 10 and 11 Mairead Finn (Napo Cymru Branch) proposed and Deb Borgen (London Branch) seconded that:
“This AGM views with alarm recent government plans to spend £150 billion on building new prison places for women. This blatantly flies in the face of recommendations of the Corston report and other inquiries and reports over the past 20 years. They have all concluded that prison is rarely a necessary, appropriate or proportionate response for the majority of women clients. 

Napo welcomes the continued recognition by the Government, in its Women Offender Strategy (2018), of the potential of women’s centres to reduce, if not eventually eliminate, imprisonment for women. It is therefore distressing to see this initiative undermined by the suggestion that a further 500 prison places need to be added to the women’s prison estate (Ministerial Statement 23/1/21). There would appear to be no logical justification for the expansion.

At a time when women’s centres, which support vulnerable women and keep them from entering the criminal justice system, are severely constrained by lack of adequate secure funding, and when women’s refuges are having to refuse places to desperate women, to build prisons now is to turn our backs on the very services that keep women out of prison.

Napo therefore resolves to join with all other organisations campaigning to rectify this anomaly and to work towards ensuring that the public and sentencers are better informed about the causes of women’s imprisonment. It calls upon all members and branches to campaign for the rapid adoption of a properly funded network of women’s centres in every region along the lines proposed by Baroness Corston and now promised for Wales.”

This motion was carried.

45. CAMPAIGNING NETWORK MOTION: SFO - Integrity, honesty, objectivity and impartiality 
On behalf of Napo Cymru Branch, Kathryn Oakley proposed and Helen Banner seconded that:

“The civil service code sets out standards of commitment to the civil service in its core values: integrity, honesty, objectivity and impartiality. These values cannot be brought to the SFO investigation as this is an internal process which too often results in the scapegoating of individual practitioners and a failure to properly consider any organisational failures. Without this being remedied, individual staff members will continue to be traumatised and scapegoated and organisational learning will not take place.

Napo will campaign for the practitioner to be properly informed and to have full and immediate access to any SFO report in which they are mentioned, alongside access to the complete Action Plan. Napo will also campaign for the SFO process to be independent and external, for instance undertaken by HMIP or Probation Institute.”

This motion was carried.

46
EMERGENCY MOTION 3: Action on Probation Pay Now
Katie Lomas (West Yorkshire Branch) proposed and Natalie Dimbleby (The Mercia Branch) seconded that:

“This AGM notes the result of the indicative ballot on pay, published on 6/10/21, with 99% voting to reject the Probation pay offer and indicating their willingness to take action.

This AGM further notes the remarks made by the General Secretary about the broken promises and failures to resolve pay issues even when agreement has been reached with the Probation Service.

We welcome the success of composite B on Thursday and wish to build on that with immediate urgent action.

This AGM now instructs the Officer and Officials, together with Probation Negotiating Committee, to organise a comprehensive pay campaign in partnership with our sister unions to support the further talks next week indicated by the General Secretary. Should this engagement with the employer not result in an improved offer, formal notice of a trade dispute should be lodged and members balloted on industrial action, including strike action and action short of strike action.
This motion was carried.
47
PROFESSIONAL AND TRAINING NETWORK MOTION: Role Boundaries Post-Unification
On behalf of South Yorkshire Branch, Sarah Wake proposed and Andy Green seconded that:

“This AGM is concerned that, post-unification, there is increasing evidence of the blurring of role boundaries in various parts of the newly formed Probation Service, leading to exploitation and de-professionalisation. 

This AGM therefore instructs Napo’s national Officers and Officials to mount an investigation and to set up a campaign that seeks to re-instate/establish professional role boundaries in the Probation Service. This will also include modernisation of the Job Evaluation Scheme and the potential for a short-term moratorium, whilst establishing beyond doubt in which roles the PQiP/other professional qualifications are required.
This investigation and campaign will conclude and report back to the national AGM no later than October 2022.”

This motion was carried.
48.
PROFESSIONAL AND TRAINING NETWORK MOTION; Time to Learn - Time for Training

On behalf of Napo Cymru Branch Mairead Finn proposed and Su McConnell second that:

“Our Probation Service is a fast paced ever-evolving one, with a multitude of changes in all levels of service provision, sometimes happening all at one time, and it is hard to keep up. 

We appreciate that change can be important and recognise the need to learn from previous experiences and build on these to provide evidence-based policy and practice. 

Quality training which acknowledges the weighty role we play in public protection, is welcome, as are opportunities to steer the direction of training need. We welcome this but we need time to learn and time to not only take the training but digest the training to be able to put it into effective practice. 
Continuous professional development is promoted within the Probation Service – an open learning culture is one of the four Probation Service principles along with enabling people to be their best, modernising technology and transforming through partnerships. 
Let us transform the Probation Service into the quality service we know it can be using all the tools at our disposal, including quality time for professional development and not forgetting the expectations inherent in evidencing competence with the new framework.”
Amendment: Katie Lomas (West Yorkshire Branch) proposed and Jo Perkins (The Mercia Branch) seconded the following amendment to the motion:
‘In Paragraph 5, replace the whole of the paragraph with:

“We must act now to transform the Probation Service into the quality service we know it can be using all the tools at our disposal.
 

This AGM instructs the Campaign Network alongside the Professional and Training Network to launch a campaign for the following:
· Quality time for professional development (with workload relief) for all staff

· Training and development opportunities to be delivered in a variety of ways, to respect and support different learning styles and is inclusive
· Creation of time and space (with workload relief) for practitioners to reflect on their work, both to enable better quality service delivery and also to protect practitioners from burnout

 
The campaign should also inform the consultations and negotiations that Officers and Officials have with the Probation Service.”
The mover of the motion accepted the amendment. This was put to conference and the amendment was agreed.

The motion as amended was then put to the conference. This motion was carried.

49.
CLOSURE AND THANKS
Katie Lomas, Chair, closed the Conference. She thanked all those members attending both in person and online with a particular welcome for first time attendes; Steering Committee and the Monitors; Napo AGM Team (Kath Falcon, Keith Waldron and Tay Burke); Rock Warehouse and NE Events (Gary, John, Beth and all the AVT Team); The Midnite Specials for the evening entertainment; stall holders; the Edridge Fund; all the speakers at Conference and fringe meetings including all Guest Speakers.
The 2022 Conference and AGM will be an hybrid event taking place from Thursday 13 to Saturday 15 October in Eastbourne.
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